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Dear Friends, 

Times have changed.  Don’t we know it?  I was looking at some pictures recently of children from earlier 
times and looking at what young people were wearing.  At the same time, it made me think of a recent TV 
program that was about the piles of “fashions” that ends up in the third world and are not fit to be used.  

There was a time – not that long ago – when tongues would be tut-tutting about the waste of a single piece 
of cloth.  Good fabric was hard to come by and it was used over and over again – like a cat with nine lives.   
Almost everyone wore hand-me-downs, if not from older siblings, then perhaps from cousins.  To get 
something new was very special and reserved for Sunday best. 

Often an adult’s piece of clothing was remade into a child’s new outfit.  Here I am, in the middle, at about 
eight years old, off for school with my neighbours in my new winter outfit.  The previous winter my mother 
received a couple of faded wool coats from her aunt.  Each evening she would sit down with a razor blade 
and carefully take the coats apart (hours of work).  Then each piece 
was hand washed, laid to dry and given a good pressing.  Now my 
mother could sew but felt this was a job for a seamstress.  A neighbour, 
Mrs. Fulton, had lost her husband during the war and had a son to raise 
on her own.  So off we went with the material to have everything 
measured, including me, and before summer was over, we returned for 
a fitting.  Each piece of cloth had been reversed so the coat was a lovely 
bright shade of green and she had trimmed the collar and shoulders 
with fur taken from one of the coats.  The pants were made from the 
brown coat, also reversed. The bonus was a hat made from the 
remaining green fabric.  So, for a few dollars, and a lot of time and 
work, I had a brand-new snowsuit!  Now, Mrs. Fulton got to keep the 
remnants from the coats which she added to her pile of material she used for hooking rugs which adorned 
her home.  My coat eventually found its way to another needy child. 

Summers were not so challenging because we wore as little as possible.  Bare feet were seldom covered, 
except on Sunday, when we wore our “Sunday Best” and if you didn’t own a hat, a handkerchief or doily 
would do.  I suppose we looked like rag-a-muffins most of the time but it was all about stuffing our faces 
so we could get out to play as quick as possible. 

There were no bales of useless “fashions” to be dumped in other countries.  Everything was used, 
refurbished, reinvented, and eventually ended up as dust cloths, cleaning cloths or a mat to wipe your feet 
on at the door. 

“The Epistolarion”  
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What Shall I Wear? Clothing and the Times 
 
Prior to the arrival of French settlers, Mi’kmaq wore what might be called unisex clothing made of various 
tanned hides which were decorated with natural pigments.  The children wore smaller versions of parental 
clothing.  Trade with Europeans began a shift with females wearing skirts and males adopting more military 
style apparel. The added decoration of beads and dyed quills to garments became popular.  Gradually the 
adoption of European common dress was adopted.  With the Mi’kmaq becoming more poverty stricken by 
the early 1800s, all too frequently, European style clothing had to be provided through the government.  In 
a letter dated Feb 1803, Alexander Waugh of Tatamagouche writes to Sir John Wentworth, “Francis 
Wilmot Sr. formerly from Antigonish, Francis Wilmot Jr. belonging to this settlement, one widow woman 
and her son about five years old (family of nine) . . . there is but two men among them fit for any business. 
I have been obliged to assist them with some Cloaths & Provisions to prevent them from starving both with 
hunger & cold.”  -Nova Scotia Archives   
As part of the domestic responsibilities, most early European women settlers made clothing for the entire 
household, although men’s suits were most often made by a tailor. Women 

dressed their children in simple clothing, to 
which decorative embellishments were hand-
sewn (like this child’s top which has hand-sewn 
blue piping and embroidery - courtesy Barbara 
Crawford), giving them an opportunity to 
demonstrate their needlework skills. Young 
children grew quickly, so garments were 

designed and cut to avoid wasting precious fabric. Among working-class 
families, fabrics were most often hand-woven (like this skirt worn by Annie 
“Mhor” MacDonald of Brown’s Mountain) while white-collar families were 
usually able to purchase fabrics.  Loose dresses or jackets were constructed to 
allow for growth, with extra fabric in the seams or slits at the sides. It was the 

custom to dress little boys in dresses and skirts like 
their sisters. (Here is Caroline Prosper of Afton and her 
children, Mary and Michael; he is wearing a cap).  To distinguish young boys from 
girls, they often wore hats and had longer hair than their older male siblings. 
Knickerbockers, which were knee-length pants, were worn until boys were about 
six to eight years of age, as it did not matter if the knickerbockers got slightly shorter 
as the child’s legs grew.  At this age, the “breeching” tradition was a greatly 
celebrated event for boys 
because they would be allowed 
to wear their first pair of long 
trousers and have their hair cut, 
symbolizing their entry into 
young manhood.    (In this 
picture of Clydesdale School, 

the boy, 2nd from right, has been “breeched”.  Although 
one boy is barefoot, similar boots are worn by boys and 
girls.)  These practices continued into the turn of the 
twentieth century.  
Meanwhile, girls and young women were also 
gradually introduced to the clothing they would wear as 
women, especially undergarments. Around the age of five or six, middle-class girls would graduate to stays 
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or a corset. Skirt hems for little girls were shorter than 
women’s, falling to just above the ankle in order to 
accommodate a more active lifestyle.  (The girls in this 
Pomquet Island farm family wear shorter skirts than the 
women and the older daughter is dressed much like the 
women.) 
Unlike their middle-class counterparts, farm and 
working-class children learned early that they were 
expected to contribute to the family income. By the age 
of six to eight, children of both sexes helped with light 
household chores. As they grew older, they performed 
more demanding tasks until, at twelve to fourteen, they 
were able to work beside their parents, or even work 
for wages outside the home. 

 
 

 

AT THE MUSEUM 

From our Displays: 

October: If you haven’t been visiting the Museum, our summer student, Ocean arranged a new and 
very nice display of vintage cameras and associated items. 

Books:  We have a number of new(ish) books of historical value for sale in the resource room.  Come 
in and take a peek in the display case above the bookshelves. 

Mount Cameron & The Dutch:  We have been gifted with a binder of pictures of Dutch families and 
their life/work during the period they worked at Mount Cameron.  The binder is located on top of the 
Dutch display and is worth spending some time perusing.  
 
FYI: 

Great News!  Jocelyn is working on a couple of interesting Daytime Presentations that she will be 
presenting herself.  These may include film or slides with a demonstration and/or short discussion.  
More details to follow. 

We continue the long and tedious work of moving pieces of paper from files into the computer to 
match with other pictures of people, places and things.  This is all in an effort to reduce paper and 
assist folks researching online museum resources.  Sometimes this requires painstaking typing of 
faded photocopies or written documents before they can be uploaded.  Scanning of old photos 
continues on a regular basis with Irene’s assistance and Anne assists with our genealogical database. 

This summer Ocean (with the help of Bonnie, Ann & Marleen) worked on setting up archival 
“locations” in the Museum and entered them into the computer for all the artifacts in the Museum – a 
monumental task!  

Museum Support:  There are many ways to support the work that goes on here at the Museum.  If 
you have some time and an interest in our history and culture, come in and speak with Jocelyn about 
how you can help.  Remember us when making a donation as it helps us make the Museum a better 
experience for the public.  Have you become a member of the Museum or remembered to renew 
your membership?  Your continued support is important to us and our work. 

Happy Thanksgiving Everyone! 
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Nuns Lacked Value as Unpaid Labour 
 
Where would we be today without the contribution of nuns and religious to the many institutions that we 
take for granted, and pay our taxes to support in today’s society?  Where there was a need, they stepped in 
to provide.  However, much like women’s work on the home front, it was considered “unproductive labour” 
to those taking census data for the Government.  How many wives had occupations in the census we have 
available to us?  The same is true of nuns.  According to Heidi MacDonald, “The Sisters of St Martha, as 
diocesan sisters, functioned under a particularly patriarchal structure in which they were created by, and 
completely responsible to, a diocesan bishop.”  Therefore, as husbands or sons were considered the 
breadwinners, “the bishop may be considered the breadwinner in the relationship.”  This oversight skews 
the occupational statistics for those years and undermines the contributions of women religious to the 
economy.  While recently we locally celebrated the tremendous contributions made by The Martha’s, only 
about 25% of nuns were counted as employed in the 1931 census.   They did a lot of work and “the success 
was theirs alone.” – Acadiensis, Autumn 2003 

This picture c. 1985, shows many of the 
changes in both St. Martha’s Hospital and to 
the Motherhouse which was torn down last 
winter following their move to the Parkland 
Complex, built to the right of the former 
Motherhouse. 

 
“On the final day of their retreat, July 12, 1900, Archbishop 
O’Brien summoned the Marthas from the Diocese of Antigonish 
to the Sisters of Charity Motherhouse Assembly Hall in Halifax. 
He informed the sisters who had come from the Diocese of Antigonish that their Bishop was prepared to 
receive them and establish them into a Diocesan Congregation. If any were unwilling to assume this 
undertaking, they were left perfectly free to remain with the Sisters of Charity . . . Marthas courageously 
rose to their feet. (Thirteen then and two who were not present that day joined later) This was a pivotal 
moment in the history of the Sisters of St. Martha. They were convinced that God was calling them to form 
a new foundation in Antigonish.” – Sr. Brendalee Boisvert 

For everything there is a season, 
and a time for every matter under 
heaven; 
a time to be born, and a time to die; 
a time to plant, and 
a time to pluck up what is planted; 
a time to weep, and a time to laugh; 
a time to mourn, and a time to 
dance;...                                             
      Ecclesiastes: 3: 1-2; 4 
 

Trees 
 

Oh, the splendour of the autumn when the shades of colour glow; 
When the trees dressed in their glory stir up shadows to and fro. 
When the twilight sun is sinking, dusk embraces Mother Earth; 

What a joy to catch the splendour, moments of unmeasured worth. 
Stop a while and ponder nature, thank the Lord for all you see; 

For our use and for their beauty, God created every tree. 
       - Greta Zwaan 


